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GAS SUPPLY (GAS QUALITY SPECIFICATIONS) BILL 2009 

Second Reading 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting. 

HON LJILJANNA RAVLICH (East Metropolitan) [4.34 pm]: I welcome the opportunity to continue my 
remarks in respect of this bill. I made some comment in my earlier contribution to the second reading debate on 
the Gas Supply (Gas Quality Specifications) Bill 2009 about the regulations. There is no doubt that a lot of the 
detail of this legislation will be contained in the regulations. Having looked through the documentation, I also 
understand that some aspects of the regulations—for example, matters relating to changes to contractual 
arrangements between parties—will not be able to be made public because of commerciality and confidentiality 
agreements, but I do think the minister should be in a position to outline some of the broad parameters of the 
types of issues that may need to be amended if and when this legislation passes through Parliament.  

Without doubt, the real changes to this legislation begin at part 2 of this bill. Part 2 deals with the issue of gas 
quality and the capacity of the gas transmission pipelines. There is no doubt that the control of the quality of gas 
and related matters is really central to the effective workings of this legislation. A whole range of issues have the 
capacity to perhaps become problematic, and I refer to issues regarding priority pipelines and dispute resolution. 
Often, when issues need to be resolved between parties who have entered into contractual agreements, unless 
there is clarity in the legislation, it is often left to the courts to deal with these matters, which process can become 
quite protracted and very, very expensive. The opposition wants some assurances that the appropriate checks and 
balances relating to dispute resolution are included in the legislation so that there is minimal risk of either 
party—or a number of parties—ending up in stand-up, knock-em-out, long and protracted legal battles in the 
Supreme Court, and possibly even the High Court of Australia. The opposition wants the minister to demonstrate 
some understanding of these matters, because we know that the minister takes a very keen interest in these 
things. I am certainly going to be very, very interested to drill down to some of the detail, minister, so that this 
house can be assured of the minister’s technical knowledge and understanding of this legislation. I am sure that 
the minister, with his infinite ability and wisdom, will no doubt have mastered the technicalities. 

Hon Peter Collier: There was ever so slight a smile there!  

Hon Kate Doust: She’s being very nice to you. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: I have been very, very charitable to the minister. He has a head as big as a 
watermelon and he thinks he knows everything, and, quite frankly, I want to put him to the test. There is nothing 
wrong with that! I am sure the President will want to hear this: there are a number of parts to this legislation that 
are very, very technical, and I have to say to the minister that because he has had some question about my 
ability, he has now forced me to question my own ability. I want the minister to be able to convince me that I am 
making the correct and right decisions on behalf of the people of this state. Therefore, the minister’s technical 
expertise and knowledge of this legislation will be very, very important. I have to act in the best interests of the 
people whom I represent in this place, and I want to ensure that I do so. I will only be able to achieve that 
outcome with the minister’s assistance. That is a fair enough call, is it not? This legislation will be of benefit to 
the state. I do not think anyone could disagree with its objects. It is probably long overdue in some respects, but 
it may well be that we are at a certain point in the evolution of the gas market, not only in Western Australia but 
also nationally and internationally, so we must now face new challenges. Many factors impact on the industry. 
For example, we know that there are many barriers to gas supply, and there are a range of ways to manage those 
issues. Time does not permit me to go into all those areas, but one of the barriers to gas supply is the question of 
gas quality. It has been on the public record for a number of years now that the Western Australian government 
should consider the costs and benefits of revising the Western Australian gas standards regulations to comply 
with national standards. Apart from achieving its four clearly stated objectives, there is probably a fifth objective 
of this legislation. I anticipate that these specifications will be in accordance with an Australian standard. Will 
the standard contained in the bill now before the house bring state standards into line with the national standard? 

Hon Peter Collier: It is the aim of the legislation to work towards a national standard. That will be done in 
consultation with industry and technical experts. Essentially, this will bring it to an Australian standard, because 
our standard in Western Australia at the moment is higher than the Australian standard. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: The minister will be able to explain to us where those gaps are, and the time 
frame within which he will be able to align the state standards with the national standards, so that we have a 
single national standard. There are some issues that concern me. 

Hon Simon O’Brien: You would be looking forward to the committee stage, then. 
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Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: I am looking forward to the committee stage, because the detail of this 
legislation shows that there are some costs surrounding some of the issues. For example, some appliances 
manufactured before 1980 may be incompatible with some of the changes that are being made. We need to know 
the magnitude of that issue, because we may be talking about appliances in schools and hospitals as well as 
consumer appliances. We may be talking about many millions of dollars. 

Hon Max Trenorden interjected. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: My learned friend, Hon Max Trenorden, has reliably informed me that we are 
talking about multi-million dollars. We do not want to see the minister bringing in legislation that will pass the 
costs back to communities, individuals and organisations. There should be no further cost impost on schools, 
hospitals and so forth; the government has done enough damage in that area. On behalf of those organisations, I 
want to drill down and have a look at the implications of this legislation. We are going to unpack this legislation 
bit by bit to determine what it really means for those groups and organisations. The minister may look at me 
from over there and — 

Hon Peter Collier: No, your altruism is commendable.  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: I thank the minister very much; that is very nice of him. 

Hon Norman Moore: I’ll get you a dictionary! 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: The Leader of the House should not worry about it. I can speak English and I 
can read, so we are two-thirds of the way there! 

Several members interjected. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: Is the minister saying to me that I should not raise these issues? 

Hon Peter Collier: Which particular issue? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: All of them, but in particular the appliance issue which I have just raised and 
about which the minister has chosen to make adverse comments. 

Hon Peter Collier: I did not; I said that I commend your altruism. You will find that with the appliance 
replacement scheme, there will be no cost; in fact, there will be a benefit because they will get a new appliance. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: In that case, the minister can provide me with the figures for that. I would be 
more than happy to see the modelling that shows how he will get to a position whereby it will not cost one 
school, one hospital or one family. If the minister provides me with the modelling, that will satisfy me. All too 
often he comes into this place and makes throwaway lines—“She’ll be right”, “There won’t be any cost” and so 
on—but we know that he is telling falsehoods. It is totally unacceptable and I am not going to cop it, and neither 
will the people I represent. If the Leader of the House does not like me standing in this place and making a 
contribution because it interferes with his program, that is just too bad; that is my job and that is what I get paid 
for. 

Several members interjected. 

The PRESIDENT: Order! I am really keen to hear a bit about the bill. I think it says “gas” in the title. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: It does say “gas”. Not only are we talking about gas appliances, but also a 
program is devoted to gas appliances. Can members imagine what impact this legislation will have on 
unemployed people, those on welfare or those who have hit hard times? These people, who will not be in a 
position to replace their gas appliances, will suddenly realise that they cannot boil their kettle to make a cup of 
coffee. Quite frankly, if that were to happen to me, I would be very disturbed because I love a cup of coffee in 
the morning. I think people have the right to know — 

Hon Robyn McSweeney: Now this is not about gas, surely. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: It is about gas because people need gas to boil the kettle to make a cup of 
coffee, for goodness sake! 

Several members interjected. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: This is serious, honourable Leader of the House, because there is a program 
devoted to the issue of appliances. A lot of people will want answers to the questions that I am asking. The 
minister has put on the public record that there will not be any cost and that, in fact, people will be better off. I 
have legitimately asked the minister to provide me with costings to show that they will be better off with their 
appliances. If he is telling me that he is going to deliver a new-for-old offer, so be it. 
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Hon Peter Collier: Did you read the explanatory memorandum? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: The minister will get the chance to explain. That is my concern. In principle, I 
think this bill is a good bill. It certainly seeks to do some very positive things. I think in the long run we will 
be — 

Hon Simon O’Brien: How can you say that it’s a good bill? You haven’t read it! 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: Of course I have read it. 

Hon Peter Collier: Did you read the explanatory memorandum? Did you go to the briefing? It would have 
answered all your questions. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: I could not make it to the briefing. 

Hon Peter Collier: I know you’re too busy. I can’t get over it. 

The PRESIDENT: Order, members! We cannot make any progress if there are continuous interjections. I am 
sure that the member wants to get to the point, so I encourage her to do that. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: The point that I want to make is that I fully support the objects of this 
legislation. I think it is good legislation. Unfortunately, I have some reservations about how much will be 
covered in the regulations. The good thing is that at least we will be able to disallow the regulations if we do not 
find them satisfactory. But there are many, many unanswered questions about this legislation and I certainly look 
forward to the committee stage of this bill.  

HON PHILIP GARDINER (Agricultural) [4.50 pm]: There is little that I need to add, as I do not intend to 
repeat many of the good comments I have heard made by other speakers. I took particular notice of comments on 
this bill by Hon Max Trenorden, and of a number of the comments by Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich. They referred 
mainly to the macro areas, and I propose to look at some of the micro areas—maybe not in great detail, but some 
aspects. It is a complex area. The strategic objective of this bill is to allow broader specification gas to flow from 
gas fields to consumer users in Western Australia. It is a bill for us—the consumers. However, all the current 
contracts that exist—there are a number—will be overridden by this bill. This is a typical example of large 
suppliers of a bulk commodity having to move the commodity. It is an interesting logistical exercise, and this bill 
aims to streamline that process in a way that adds efficiency, better delivery and more security to what exists for 
gas in this state.  

The implication of this bill is that new gas sources can come into our system. It will give us security of supply 
because we will not be relying on one supplier of gas, and a number of gas suppliers will be coming into the area 
of logistic support, which is the pipeline that delivers the gas to where the users are. This bill has a mechanism to 
deal with the different qualities of gas, as has already been discussed. What is more, it deals with the 
implications for replacement of utilities for consumers who will be unable to process gas with the new 
specifications coming down this fixed cylindrical pipeline.  

I wish to deal with the micro side—the practical side. As Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich said, big players are involved in 
this area. We have big gas producers, big players operating the pipelines and big end users, who in some cases 
use the gas before it is distributed. We have significant players who will be affected by the legislation and, more 
importantly, how we administer that law through the regulations. The contracts occur between each node. There 
is a contract between the gas supplier and the pipeline contractor. Then there is a contract between the pipeline 
and the recipients, close to the market. Then, of course, there is distribution between the recipients to the end 
consumers. A number of issues are relevant in a very crucial field because it is to do with energy.  

I want to go through some aspects of this bill. I feel comfortable about this bill; it is a very well-crafted bill, 
notwithstanding that a lot of regulations are yet to be defined. It is much better having a bill with principles in it, 
in which the flexibilities can be taken into account through the regulations, or where the regulations can be 
modified in the future after being first set up to deal with the realities, which can never all be predicted. 

The bill defines a gas contract as any contract which is there. Therefore, all the existing contracts will be 
overridden. The notes to this bill state — 

These regulations will be the subject of further development in consultation with industry and on receipt 
of advice from a technical expert. 

These contracts have to be amended because of the intermingling of gas; that is the basis for it. The 
implementation of this scheme should not result in loss or detriment to any of the parties of a contract. There are 
a lot of sensitivities with the big players, and I think that is one of the concerns that Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich raised 
when she asked whether this bill would be sufficiently robust to deal with the inevitable disputes that will occur 
as the utilisation of this legislation comes into play.  
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Again, I think that in the drafting of this gas supply bill, the language takes into account a number of the 
difficulties that can occur. 

Point of Order 
Hon KATE DOUST: Mr President, you might remind members of the standing orders about reading 
newspapers in the chamber. 

Hon Norman Moore: He’s reading his speech not the newspaper! 

Hon KATE DOUST: I was not referring to the member on his feet; I was referring to other members. 

The PRESIDENT: If that applies to any member, I ask them to have a look at the standing orders and take note 
of them. 

Debate Resumed 
Hon PHILIP GARDINER: I think the language in this bill is very pertinent because it is a mix of language and 
law. For example, it says that if there is a new pipeline impact agreement or a pipeline impact agreement has 
been amended, it will not have effect for 18 months. That 18-month time frame is provided for in the bill 
because the consumer side will need to adapt to the different specification of the gas that will come down the 
pipeline. Therefore, the gas suppliers need to have time to alert the consumers to whom they are selling the gas 
to adapt to the new specifications as well. Of course, that 18-month provision can be can be overridden by the 
regulations and by the minister; therefore, elements in the bill, I think, are applied in a very practical way.  

Another issue is: who really has the dominant position? As I read this bill, the dominant position is held by the 
pipeline operator, because if pipeline operators were getting gas that is outside the specifications, they could 
lodge an injunction with the gas supplier in the courts and stop the gas coming in. If the pipeline operators have 
any particular difficulty with the ways in which the gas comes into their pipelines, they have the whip hand; that 
is, the pipeline operators will have the power of the law on their side as a result of this bill and that, in my view, 
is where it needs to lie. The minister, of course, also has a number of powers in this bill because the 18-month 
period to allow for changes in the heat value of the gas that comes down the pipeline can be shortened if the 
implications for consumers will be negligible. 

The resolution of disputes is also, I think, pretty well set out because the bill provides for an arbitrator and a 
technical adviser in cases in which any specifications that may be different from those agreed to can be worked 
out on a technical basis. Throughout this bill the modification of the gas contracts, the actual operation of the gas 
contracts and the general provisions make sense, to my mind, of a complex area involving large corporations. As 
Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich said, we do not want to involve the courts unless we absolutely have to and I think this 
bill is robust enough to bring most of that into play in a sensible manner. 

Another aspect I like about the Gas Supply (Gas Quality Specifications) Bill 2009, which I would like to see in 
every bill that comes through this house, is that there will be a review. This legislation will be reviewed by the 
minister in 10 years’ time to see whether it is relevant or should be amended, and the review will be tabled in 
each house of Parliament. I must say that I would like every bill that we have in this house, be it a criminal, civil 
or any other form of bill, to have a review period so that we do not have bills resting on the shelf that are 
outdated, have gone beyond their usefulness or should simply be changed. I am very supportive of the bill and I 
am sure my National Party colleagues will be as well.  

HON PETER COLLIER (North Metropolitan — Minister for Energy) [4.49 pm] —in reply: I thank 
honourable members for their contributions to this bill. I can see by the contributions that have been made to this 
bill that there is an enormous amount of interest in it because it goes a long way to ensuring that we as a 
government are doing all that we possibly can to ensure that we have gas supply and gas security in this state. I 
will go through the comments and questions of various members and the issues that they may have had with the 
bill. It is a good bill because it does something that is pragmatic and necessary. 

Debate adjourned, pursuant to standing orders.  
 


